BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 22nd June 2022

149/22
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Angela Drakakis-Smith (from min.152), Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Dave Karling, Gareth Owen, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.  

150/22
IN ATTENDANCE:

Borough Cllrs Gary & Simon White.


Six members of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

151/22
There were no apologies for absence.

152/22
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  



Personal interests in relation to the Betley Wastewater Treatment Works were made by the following members:




Cllr Speed (as an adjoining landowner); Cllr Head (as Chairman of the Village Hall Committee  which adjoined the site); Cllrs Bettley-Smith and Daly (as in both cases their spouses were members of the Village Hall Committee). Note: Members of the V Hall Committee are also Trustees of the Village Hall Charity.

[Cllr Drakakis-Smith joined the meeting during the above item]

153/22
The Chairman explained the procedure for public participation and the meeting was then adjourned to allow the member of the public present to speak.  Several residents indicated they wished to speak.


The first speaker wished to comment on a leaflet distributed by Cllr Drakakis-Smith.  He welcomed new blood on the council and hoped she would enjoy her time on the council.  He had served two terms as a councillor and though it could be frustrating it was time well spent when success was achieved. Reference had been made in the leaflet to the poor gender balance of the council. He knew that on several occasions women had been approached to serve on the council but, for whatever reasons, had declined. In any event he felt the important point was to get the right people on the council and their gender was irrelevant.


On the question of the sewage works, also mentioned on the leaflet, this was a matter on which the Parish Council had little or no influence. He didn’t see how it was an issue. The capacity of the plant and the outfall from it would meet the appropriate standards and he felt United Utilities had been proactive in explaining the process. It was good to have fresh eyes but it would be interesting for the leaflet to have set out what the new member could contribute to the council. Finally he wanted to congratulate all the parish councillors along with the Borough councillors and the Clerk who do a very good job on behalf of the community.


The second speaker introduced herself as the Vice-Chairman of the Village Hall Committee. She had been upset by references in the same leaflet to the issue of disabled parking provision at the Village Hall and explained that a rigid application of the normal ratio would mean the whole surfaced area being devoted to disabled parking with everyone else having to use the unsurfaced area. The Trustees had therefore taken the view that it was better for spaces to be provided to meet the specific needs of individual hirers. She also agreed with the previous speaker on the question of gender balance.


The Chairman commented at this point that at one point the gender balance had reached 8:4 but that despite efforts to encourage female candidates the gender balance had unfortunately moved to 11:1 prior to the last election.

A third speaker asked about the distribution of the leaflet which appeared uneven with only partial delivery.


Cllr Drakakis-Smith responded to the comments made.  She had written the leaflet to introduce herself to residents and considered it to be the usual kind of thing that would be issued as nobody was elected [see note at end of minute]. She felt it was difficult to understand how her comments regarding gender balance were considered sexist. The fact was that the population was 50:50 yet the Council prior to May had featured an 11:1 gender balance. Many women had said to her that they “wouldn’t touch it [being a parish councillor] with a bargepole” and it was difficult to take on board two over the top letters describing the leaflet as libellous. She did not like being accused of libel which was a serious matter and a criminal offence and cannot be justified.


The Chairman asked if any further member of the public wished to speak.


A fourth speaker introduced herself as the author of a book to commemorate the Platinum Jubilee which was being part-funded by the Parish Council.  It had started on the Local History Society website as a lockdown project highlighting various features of the local area and had then grown into the idea of a book. Earlier that day she had completed the final typeset copy and they were on track for a September printing date. 300 copies would be printed with 140 for local schoolchildren and 160 available for general sale.  Any profit made would be split between the Royal British Legion and the Parish Council’s jubilee trees on the Memorial Garden. She thanked the Council for their support for the project and the Clerk for putting her in touch with a photographer who had material related to the Sergent’s bus and coach business at Wrinehill.

[FOOTNOTE: The statement that “nobody was elected” is incorrect. Eleven members were elected albeit unopposed; the twelfth member of the Council was then co-opted. All twelve members enjoy full and equal status to act as councillors.]

154/22
RESOLVED that subject to the corrections listed below the minutes of the meeting of 19th May 2022 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.





Minute 112: Cllr Bullock was present to Min.139, not Min.130; Cllr Ecclestone was present to Min.142, not Min.133;





Minute 118: “response team” to read “response times”;





Minute 132: “In additionhe” to read “In addition he”.

155/22
The Clerk reported on matters dealt with as Urgent Business since the last meeting.  Various matters had been reported to members as they had arisen and invoices had been paid as appropriate (itemised later on the Agenda).  In addition formal exercise of Standing Order 26 had been used on two occasions:



To determine how to handle complaints from residents;



To authorise reimbursement of the Chairman’s fuel costs incurred in collecting the replacement tree for the Memorial Garden for the Platinum Jubilee events.

156/22
Although there were no formal Action Points to deal with the Clerk advised that he had established that ownership of the Wrinehill Garage site remained with persons connected to the McCrory Brickwork company who held two extant permissions for development on the site.

157/22
The Chairman advised that he had nothing to report that was not otherwise covered on the agenda.

158/22
The Vice-Chairman reported that he had attended various Platinum Jubilee events, representing the Parish Council as appropriate.  He had been approached by someone preparing a further book to mark the Platinum Jubilee who had identified some photographs of previous jubilee events the copyright of which it was believed lay with the Parish Council. It was agreed that this would be considered later in the agenda.

159/22
The Clerk formally submitted a statement regarding a complaint received from a resident regarding a councillor.  Having reviewed the matter he had concluded that nothing complained of represented a clear breach of law, regulations or the Code of Conduct and there was no need for any action by the Council.  He had advised the councillor concerned of the substance of the complaints and the complainants of his conclusion that no action by the Council was appropriate.  He also felt it appropriate to advise all members that they were responsible for any statements made in a personal capacity.  At the request of the councillor concerned he had also circulated to members e-mails setting out the councillor’s position which stood on a pari passu basis with his own statement.  On that basis he felt that the matter was now closed.



The Chairman expressed his view that the Clerk had acted appropriately and that the appropriate documents now formed part of the record.



RESOLVED  that the Clerk’s statement be received and accepted and that the matter be now considered closed.
160/22
There was no County Councillor report.

161/22
The Borough Councillors presented their report which covered three items:




Waste collection. There were currently operational issues and some delayed collections.  If collections did not take place residents should leave their materials out and every effort would be made to collect on the following day.  It was hoped that the issues could be resolved in the next few weeks.





A councillor commented that there had been problems in accessing the Rodger Avenue area because of parked vehicles. Would it be possible to use the smaller vehicle, as used at the Black Horse development, to ease access?  The councillors would take this back to the appropriate officer to look for potential solutions.




Planning call-in procedures.  A number of changes were being made including reducing the number required to effect a call-in (from two councillors to one), allowing delegation to officers for larger developments, reducing the speaking time for public participation at meetings but increasing the number of speakers permitted.




Charter Celebrations.  2023 would mark the 850th anniversary of the Royal Charter and a programme of events was planned.  Cllr Simon White had been asked to lead on this and all parish councils would be invited to get involved.

162/22
There was nothing significant to report from any outside bodies.

163/22
Members considered a report from the Clerk setting out the current position regarding works at the Betley Wastewater Treatment Works (WwTW).  The two relevant planning applications had now been approved by the County Council and the progress of the scheme now depended on the applicant securing the agreement of neighbouring landowners for land aquisition where necessary.  He had also established with United Utilities (UU) that the work was required to address the quality of the final effluent discharged and that the capacity of the WwTW would not change as a result of the work.



A member (Cllr Drakakis-Smith) had submitted a number of comments on the Clerk’s report which had also been circulated to all members.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith commented that the road ran close to the Village Hall car park, the play area and the bowling green and that its use was dusty and intrusive.  Vehicle use would double and there were lots of cars travelling at excessive speed on the road.  She also felt that the replacement fence was inadequate for purpose.  The Chairman indicated that he felt this was a matter for the Village Hall Committee (VHC).  Cllr Drakakis-Smith said that applications were not set in stone and the Parish Council could have negotiated improvements and suggested a more robust fence to the County Council.  Again the Chairman suggested that these were matters for the VHC and that it was relevant to note that the purpose of the fence was to keep children in, rather than vehicles out.  Cllr Head (Chairman of the VHC) asked what sort of fence the councillor was suggesting, to which she replied a tall and solid fence.  Cllr Head responded that he felt such a fence would create a very forbidding setting for the play area; the VHC was still awaiting legal advice regarding any release of land and the Trustees were taking their responsibilities very seriously.



RESOLVED that the Clerk’s Report be received and accepted, Cllr Drakakis-Smith’s observations be noted, and that the Clerk be asked to report to UU/their contractors that complaints of what appeared to be excessive speed during the construction phase had been received, creating a potential hazard to users of the car park and playground, and that they be asked to address this issue.
164/22
Members considered the following planning application:



22/00091/FUL  Equine stables and manege for private use, Doddlespool Cottage, Newcastle Road, Balterley 



RESOLVED
that the Council has no objection subject to the development being strictly for private use.  The Council believes that the level of traffic generated by commercial use would be excessive, create a potential highways safety issue and an adverse impact on the amenity of nearby properties.





The Council broadly endorses the comments made by Environmental Health and would ask for them to be included as conditions of any permission with the exception of officer recommendation 2 relating to hours of access for horseboxes.  The Council is of the view that prohibiting access or egress before 8am and after 10pm would effectively prevent the applicant transporting horses to shows and other such events with a morning start and could create difficulties in returning horses after other events.

165/22
Members considered the following planning application:



22/00348/FUL  Garden Shed - Store Room, 17 Betley Hall Gardens, Betley 



RESOLVED
that the Council is of the view that the description as “garden shed - store room” is inappropriate given the footprint and volume of the proposed building which might be more appropriately described as a “garden room”.  The Council notes that the development is described as a “garden cabin”  to be used as “a gym/fitness area” in the heritage assets statement.





The Council is concerned at the lack of detail in the application in respect of use, internal layout and colour and considers that its size and form may not be appropriate within the Conservation Area.





If the local planning authority is minded to approve it must satisfy itself that the proposed development is appropriate in the Conservation Area and does not have an adverse impact on the amenity of the neighbouring property or the trees within the site.

166/22
The Clerk advised members of the following planning decision notices.



22/00321  Air source heat pump, Cedar House, Checkley Lane, Wrinehill - PERMITTED



21/00931  Landscaping scheme, Betley Hall House, Betley - PERMITTED



22/00289  Replacement dwelling, Cranberry Cottage, Post Office Lane, Balterley - PERMITTED

167/22
There were no further planning matters to be considered.

168/22
The Clerk advised members that as a “clean” audit had been secured the previous year and that neither the Council’s expenditure nor income in 2021/22 had exceeded £25,000 the Council was able to claim exemption from external audit in respect of the year 2021-22.  This would save the Council a minimum of £200.



RESOLVED that the Council certifies itself as exempt from the requirement to have a limited assurance review in respect of the financial year 2021-2022.
169/22
Members reviewed the events held to mark the Platinum Jubilee of HM The Queen.  It was felt that a good prgramme had been put in place and there had been good feedback from residents. All those involved were thanked for their efforts.

170/22
Cllr Drakakis-Smith presented a report on the issue of footpaths (i.e. Public Rights of Way (PROWs)) in the parish.  The Working Group had made a good start and an enthusiastic member of the public had suggested using google maps as a framework upon which works required could be identified; such a map could also feature photographs to highlight problems. Community Paths Initiative funding was still available.  The following principles had been agreed within the Working Group and were broadly supported by the Council:


*
Initially attention would be centred on paths within the parish, “shared” paths later;


*
Stiles to be replaced where possible with (metal) kissing gates;


*
Paths to be surveyed to identify issues;


*
Responsibility to be identified along with potential sources of funding;


*
Community involvement (e.g. Ramblers Association, relevant local organisations, and local walkers to be involved;


*
Inform County Highways of work needed;


*
Promote a Code of Conduct for behaviour on private land.

171/22
Members considered issues relating to the need for highway and pavement repairs required in the parish. Cllr Drakakis-Smith had supplied a report on conditions in Wrinehill which were poor with pavements reduced in width to the point of being unusable. Gutters and grids were blocked by vegetation resulting in flooding following heavy rain. Neither the County Council nor Amey their contractors had responded appropriately to public complaints.  



With individual members leading for the three areas within the parish there was a need for co-ordination so that the Council could prioritise works on the basis of need.  After discussion it was agreed that the priority for road works was Checkley Lane while for pavement repair it was the stretch between The Butts and the Village Hall.  For siding out to clear encroaching vegetation it was agreed that the highest priority work was in Balterley.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith reported that she had spoken with the landowner on Checkley Lane who reported they were at an impasse with the County Council.  County Cllr Northcott had previously reported that there was a prospect of some works being carried out and it was hoped he would be able to provide an update to an early meeting.

172/22
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.



The water connection works to Sandy Croft had still not been completed.  Cllr Karling advised that Severn Trent had requested a further photograph which he would supply.  It was advised that Sandy Croft had been topped the previous week.  A member commented that although there was a water supply to the Memorial Garden it would be useful to have a sprinkler head to allow more effective watering.  The Clerk advised that such a purchase would be within budgetary provision and could therefore be approved if members so wished.



RESOLVED that Cllr Daly be authorised to obtain an appropriate sprinkler head.
173/22
Area issues raised by members were considered. A member asked whether the removal of a front hedge from a property on Church Lane required planning permission. The Clerk would check. Members expressed concern regarding the condition of the noticeboard at the Memorial Garden. Cllr Hales agreed to review its condition and to carry out any necessary works if practical, to include replacement wooden posts if necessary.



A member asked about a possible planning irregularity in Betley. The Clerk advised that the issue had been raised with the Borough Council and a response was awaited.



A member reported that out of hours use of Sandy Croft was becoming more of an issue. This would be monitored and appropriate action taken if required.



A member had asked whether additional dog waste bins could be provided in Wrinehill. The restrictions in terms of siting were explained along with the Borough Council’s current policy that no additional bins would be serviced, that existing bins could be upgraded or moved where a case could be made, but that little used bins (or bins that were used inappropriately) would be removed.  There was therefore currently no likelihood of such bins being provided and, more importantly, emptied though the subject could be revisited in future. [During this discussion a councillor made the observation “that’s why nothing ever gets done”. After the meeting the councillor e-mailed the Clerk to say their comment may have been misunderstood and that the commented referred to “other bureaucratic bodies” and not the Parish Council.]

174/22
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting.  Given the lateness of the hour it was agreed that the two issues raised by residents (impact of a steam roller using the A531 and the use of overhead powerlines for electricity supply be deferred to the next meeting).  A request had been received to use some photographs of previous jubilee events, the copyright of which was thought to be vested in the Parish Council, in a book under preparation to mark the current platinum jubilee.



RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection in principle to permitting the use of the photographs if the council holds the copyright subject to the Vice-Chairman and Clerk satisfying themselves that no other issues were raised.

175/22
The Clerk had circulated to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.   



RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

G Griffiths

Salary

£   429.40
1552

G Griffiths

Reimbursements

£2,131.58
1553

R Bettley-Smith
Reimbursement



£     85.62
1554

Croft Castings
Meml Gdn
£   600.00
1555

St Margaret’s PCC
Churchyard
£1,300.00
1556




b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman.

176/22
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

177/22
Date of next meeting: Thursday 28th July 2022.
